
 

 

Across the Fencepost 

NEWSLETTER OF THE WISCONSIN FEDERATION OF STAMP CLUBS 

@Wisconsin Federation of Stamp Clubs 

LOOKING BACK AT WISCOPEX ‘19 

APS Chapter 350 

ATA Chapter 107 

When looking back at any 
WISCOPEX, I perceive many 
year-to-year rote similari-
ties. There are, however, 
always some things that 
stand out to make each 
convention a memorable 

(BSC is fortunate to have a philatelic super-
star on its membership list!) 

• Unusually good seminar attendance. 

• Mr. and Mrs. Wilderness, who  
traveled all the way from Cheyenne, Wyo., 
to attend the show and banquet. 

• Clarence Davis’ attendance even 
though he had gone through an unex-
pected quadruple heart bypass surgery 
just three weeks prior. Clarence is our 
WFSC secretary and had to pass on prepar-
ing Annual Business Meeting paperwork. 
He did manage to participate with his 10-
frame exhibit titled “Battleships,” which 
had advanced to a first place and again 
won the Most Popular Exhibit award. 

• An unfortunate horrendous fall in the 
parking lot that sent Lorelei Mather to the 
hospital emergency room to get patched 
up before heading home. I’m delighted to 
report that there were no serious injuries 
and she is healing well. 

• Brian J. Liedtke elected to serve as 
WFSC VP and the only change in the cur-
rent team of WFSC officers. 

• A happy hour that, due to a scheduling 
mix-up, was delayed and subverted from 
its planned location to a quick cash bar 
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event. 
 The rote review of WISCOPEX ’19 in-
cludes good attendance numbers, a suc-
cessful bourse with many happy dealers, 
first-class exhibits, a profitable silent do-
nation auction, full schedule of education-
al seminars, good-time banquet, etc. 
 What stands out for WISCOPEX ’19 
held May 4-5 at the Radisson Hotel in 
Madison, Wis., is: 

• Badger Stamp Club’s obvious effort 
involved in hosting an outstanding event.  

• Jay Bigalke’s participation leading two 
seminars and speaking at the Saturday 
evening awards banquet.  

setup in the banquet room. 

• Larry Nix winning both the Best 
of Show and Champion of Champion 
awards with his libraries exhibits. 

• Honors that I had the pleasure to 
bestow upon Bert Hart, Charles Shoe-
maker, and Myra Reilly. 

• Robert Voss’ exceptional banquet 
invocation. As a retired Lutheran pastor 
and avowed stamp collecting addict, he 
presented a memorable homily on the 
1998 U.S. Breast Cancer Research stamp 
image and all the stamp had accom-
plished with its many years of semi-
postal status income. 
 
 We now look ahead to WISCOPEX 
’20, which as of this writing, is lacking a 
host club. It’s not too late to scour your 
area for a venue and step forward with 
an offer to keep WISCOPEX going. Per-
haps two or three clubs in close proximi-
ty can work together. The WFSC needs 
your support. 
 Best wishes to all for a great summer 
and may your vegetable and flower gar-
dens flourish! 
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EDITOR’S LETTER CONTACT INFORMATION 

This issue marks the end of Wi-
scopex 2019. Here you will find 
a summary of the events that 
occurred at the show as well as 
important information about 
the Wisconsin Federation of 
Stamp Clubs. For those who 

!ŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ CŜƴŎŜ tƻǎǘ is the official publication of the Wisconsin Federation of 
Stamp Clubs, Inc., a 501(c)3 non-profit organization. WFSC also is a life member 
of the  APS (since 1953). For more information about WFSC, please visit the 
website, www.wfscstamps.org.      

!¢Ct is published 10 times a year in January, February, March, April, May/June, 
July, August/September, October, November and December. News of Wisconsin 
collectors, club news and other gratis  original philatelic features are welcomed. 
The editor accepts submissions in any format, but prefers email if possible. The 
editor reserves  the right  to make editorial changes to submitted copy. Material 
appearing in !¢Ct not carrying an individual copyright notice may be repro-
duced only by not-for-profit  organizations, provided the author(s) and !¢Ct 
receive credit or attribution. All materials carrying an individual copyright notice 
are the sole property of the author(s). 

Unless explicitly stated by an officer in conjunction with official WFSC business, 
opinions expressed by the editor or individual authors are not necessarily en-
dorsed by the WFSC.  Submission deadlines for editorial and advertising materi-
als are the 1st of the month preceding month of publication (i.e. Jan. 1 for Feb. 
issue). Editorial matter should be sent to:  Alex Gill, Editor !¢Ct, 3820 Waldo 
Avenue, Apt. D, Bronx, NY 10463. Phone: 262-343-6467 (algill737@gmail.com). 
Send  advertising material to John St. Onge, Advertising Manager, !¢Ct, P.O. 
Box 123, Wales, WI 53183-0123. Phone 262-893-5210 (jcstonge@gmail.com). 
For a complete list of advertising rates and policies (display, classified, and 
listings), request a copy from the advertising manager.  
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were unable to attend Wiscopex this year, it should be noted 
that another statewide show, MIlcopex will occur in September. 
 
I would also like to wish our readers a Happy 4th of July!  The 
day is an important one as it serves as a reminder of the found-
ing of our great nation. It is also a memorable time to spend 
with others with barbeques, gatherings, parades, concerts and 
yes, the fireworks. 
 
The history, science and art of the firework is an interesting one. 
Fireworks are known to have originated in the early 9th Century 
in medieval China. It was then that Pyrotechnicians were recog-
nized as an independent profession of people responsible for 
creating recipes for successful fireworks.  Also, at the time fire-
works were believed to elimi-
nate evil sprits and bring luck 
and happiness. Today, Pyro-
technicans still exist and some 
compete in competitions for 
new creations of fireworks 
most notably at the World 
Pyro Olympics in the Philip-
pines and the Le Festival d’Art 
Pyrotechnique in France. Over 
19 different shapes and for-
mations exist comprising of 
different chemical combina-
tions! A Happy 4th of July! 
 
  
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Alex Gill 
Editor-in-Chief, !ŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ CŜƴŎŜ tƻǎǘ 
Email: algill737@gmail.com 

US Scott No. 2276a. 

http://www.wfscstamps.org


 

 

      Collectors have the opportunity to start planning their trip 
to Milcopex. For those who live some distance from Milwau-
kee, consider car pooling with other collectors from your area.  
Both in this issue and the next one, information regarding show 
activities will be presented. As Wisconsin’s largest postage 
stamp show and an APS Champion of Champions show, you can 
be assured that the exhibits will be of high quality and the edu-
cational programming presented by some of the nation’s ex-
perts in their fields will be an opportunity that does not occur 
often.   
 This year’s focus is on Africa and the countries of this large 
continent. The efforts of Colin Fraser (New York) has made it 
possible for collectors of the midwest to experience this ex-
citing field of philately. For those who cannot make it to the 
show, efforts are being made to videotape some of the presen-
tations and hopefully post them to the internet for your view-
ing pleasure. 
 Another opportunity exists for all Wisconsin collectors, and 
that is to create a one-page, non-competitive mini-exhibit, a 
show-and-tell  of any African nation’s stamps, sets, covers, or 
combination of both.  When submitted with the application, a 
$5 donation will be made in YOUR name to either the Wiscon-
sin Federation of Stamp Clubs or to Milcopex.   
 Consider doing this as a club project and submitting all of 
the entries together. If you prefer, a colored photocopy may be 
sent. As many of the competitive exhibits will be of colonial and 
early Africa, it is the hope that the one-page exhibits submitted 
by Wisconsin collectors will depict some of the more colorful 
and interesting sets of stamps, topical stamps, first day covers, 
or anything of more modern and recent vintage. The Milcopex 
committee would like to have an alternative display of African 
philatelic items for show attendees. Can we count on you to 
support the show?  The application can be found at 
www.milcopex.org 
 Many clubs do not meet during the summer.  As a result, 
news is rather slim this time of year. Several clubs plan ice 
cream socials and summer picnics. Food is often a common 
thread among clubs with treats being provided by members at 
regular meetings as well. 
 The Northwoods Philatelic Society reports that “fun is 
where you find it”.  One of their members, Milt Wirth. present-
ed a show and tell based on a small binder he had recently pur-
chased at a club auction.  It was a topical collection of covers 
related to “The Boys Brigade”, a Christian Boys organization 
similar to the Scouts.  What a great idea to use an auction lot as 
a basis for a mini-program! 
 The Badger Stamp Club reports that Wiscopex was a success 
and you can read more about the show in this issue.  Their June 
meeting was devoted to a casual show-and-tell of topical col-
lections. 
 The Milwaukee Philatelic Society has recently inventoried 

 CLUB CONNECTIONS 
MARYANN BOWMAN, WAUKESHA COUNTY PHILATELIC SOCIETY 
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their library holdings and has prepared a form for members to 
use when requesting a book loan.  Their newest addition to the 
library was the book that club delegates received when attend-
ing Wiscopex 2019.  How did your club choose to use the 
book?  The Waukesha County Philatelic Society auctioned their 
book and it sold for $5. 
 I’d love to hear about your club’s past and future activities.  
See me at Milcopex, write, or email me with your thoughts. 

http://www.milcopex.org/


 

 

 
 

 
BERT HART RECIEVES WFSC DEALER RECOGNITION AWARD 
      Bert Hart, of Madison, Wis., was honored with the WFSC 
2019 Dealer Recognition Award. The presentation took place at 
the WISCOPEX ’19 Awards Banquet. 
      Bert is a member of the Badger Stamp Club, and outside of 
club meetings, he is somewhat unknown as a stamp dealer. He 
doesn’t participate with a booth at shows, but works in the 
background as a stamp wholesaler. He buys U.S. postage from 
auctions and other dealers and sells it on the Internet and at 
Badger Stamp Club meetings. Last year, he sold $100,000 in 
face value and holds a state tax number for his “business.” 
      Bert became interested in stamp collecting at about age 20, 
when he collected stamps from France simply because he was 
always interested in France. Sometime later, he ordered some 
discount postage for his own use, which piqued his interest in 
dealing with U.S. discount postage. 
      Bert was born and raised in Baraboo, Wis. He left Wisconsin 
for a while for employment purposes with the U.S. Public 
Health Service. He worked in venereal disease control in Chica-
go, Ill., and Pittsburg, Pa. Bert moved to Madison, Wis., in 1973 
to work until retirement with the U.S. Postal Service as a postal 
clerk and letter carrier.  
      Bert joined the Badger Stamp Club in the mid-1990s and 
served as vice president from 1999 to 2013. Bert’s table at each 
club meeting is busy with members pawing through his stock 
for one reason or another. He provides a great service for new 
collectors filling in the blanks in their albums. He always volun-
teers his help at DANEPEX and acquires the stamps needed for 
the show covers. 
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MANY THANKS FOR YOUR WISCOPEX ‘19 VOLUNTEER HELP 

• Badger Stamp Club (host club) 

• Planning Committee: Karen Weigt (Chrmn.) Al Vick, Bert 
Hart, Chuck Shoemaker, John Paré, Pete Smith, Curt 
Shawkey, Nancy Warner,  Ann Hamon, Dan Young 

• Activity Chairs: Bob Voss (Bourse), John Paré (Exhibits), 
Nancy Warner (Auction), Aimée Devine (Youth and Begin-
ners), Curt Shawkey (Treasurer) 

• Setup/Takedown: Bill Lothary, Dan Young, Larry Bruce, Joe 
Lutz, Mike Boyd,  Tim O’Neil, Tom Nash, Larry Nix, Pete 
Smith, Bob Jobe 

• Appraisers: Pete Smith, Al Vick, Bert Hart, Paul Schroeder, 
Dave Ritger 

• Seminar Speakers: Stan Rehm, Jay Bigalke, Ken Grant, Sha-
ron Whitney 

• Registration Table: Karen Weigt, Curt Shawkey, John Va-
ter, Jenny Villwock,  Betty and Gary Tricker, Ken Markhart, 
Tim O’Neil, Bert  Hart, Ken Hrubek 

• Others: Richard Wagner (photos), Tom and David Devine 
(dealer  lunches/go-to help), Sharon Whitney (youth and 
begin ners), Nancy Moore and Al Vick (auction), Ann 
Hamon  (publicity mailing), Bob Mather (made and donat-
ed show  buttons), MaryAnn Bowman (attendee gifts dona-
tion),  Kiley Weigt (show cover design), Milwaukee Philatel-
ic  So ciety (use of projector for seminars), Ken Hrubek 
(transport projector) 

• And More: 16 dealers, exhibitors, and judges Kathy John-
son and Brian J. Liedtke 

 
BADGER STAMP CLUB WINS WISCOPEX ‘19 CLUB AWARD 
 The Badger Stamp Club (Madison) won the WISCOPEX Club 
Award by earning the most points for exhibits entered at WI-
SCOPEX ’19. 
 The purpose of this award is to encourage WFSC clubs to 
promote exhibiting. Points are credited to each club for which 
the exhibitor holds membership. The point system is as follows: 
Champion of Champons – 5, Best of Show – 4, any 1st Place – 3, 
any 2nd Place – 2, any 3rd Place – 1 and non-competitive four- or 
eight-page exhibits – 1. Here are the points earned by each club 
at WISCOPEX ’19: 
 

• Badger Stamp Club – 18 points 

• Baraboo Area Stamp Club – 5 points 

• Northwoods Philatelic Society – 4 points 

• Fond du Lac Stamp Club – 3 points 

• Green Bay Philatelic Society – 1 point 

• American Topical Association No. 5 – 1 point 
 
Congratulations to the Badger Stamp Club! 

WISCOPEX ROUND UP 

WFSC President Karen Weigt presents Bert Hart with the 

WFSC 2019 Dealer Recognitions Award.  



 

 

THREE HONORED WITH PRESIDENT’S AWARD AT WFSC ANNU-
AL BUSINESS MEETING 
      Bert Hart, Myra Reilly, and Charles Shoemaker, all Badger 
Stamp Club members who reside in Madison, Wis., were hon-
ored at the WFSC Annual Business Meeting held at WISCOPEX 
2019. 
       The team of three have been handling the distribution of 
!ŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ CŜƴŎŜ tƻǎǘ for the past 18 years. Their responsibili-
ties roll around ten times a year when they pick up the copies 
from the printer, collate pages, and stuff the allotted number of 
copies in envelopes addressed to WFSC member clubs. Enve-
lopes are then taken to the post office for weighing and Bert 
Hart affixes the appropriate postage and cancels the stamps for 
mailing. Clubs not only receive their newsletters but also col-
lectible used stamps. 
      Charles Shoemaker was the first to volunteer as sole distrib-
utor in 2001. Bert Hart joined him in 2002 and Myra Reilly came 
on board shortly thereafter. Chuck currently handles producing 
the mailing labels. Due to health issues, Myra retired from as-
sisting the group a couple of years ago. Consequently, Bert now 
handles the copy pick-up, collating and stuffing, in addition to 
franking the envelopes. 
      WFSC President Karen Weigt recognized all three individuals 
at the 2019 Annual Business Meeting where Bert Hart was pre-
sented with a framed certificate of appreciation. Since Charles 
Shoemaker and Myra Reilly were unable to attend WISCOPEX, 
they received their certificates at a later date. Charles was hon-
ored at the May 18 Badger Stamp Club meeting. Myra will be 
honored at a future date. The WFSC very much appreciates the 
many, many years of faithful service this group has provided to 
ensure our member clubs receive their !¢Ct copies. 
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WISCOPEX SHOW COVER OFFER 
 

The Badger Stamp Club is offering its WISCOPEX ’19 (canceled 
Saturday, May 4) cover that commemorates the 50th anniver-
sary of man on the moon. The multicolored cachet features an 
astronaut walking on the moon surface. The cover is franked 
with the 1969 10¢ Moon Landing issue and a random 45¢ 
stamp from the 1989 Scott C122-125 Futuristic Mail Delivery 
issue.  
 To mail order, send $3 each ($12 for a set of four C122-
C125) to Curt Shawkey, 610 Malvern Hill Dr., Madison, WI 
53718. Include a No. 10 SASE and make checks payable to 
Badger Stamp Club. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Bert Hart receives President’s Award. WFSC President Karen 
Weigt holds award certificates for Charles Shoemaker and 
Myra Reilly. 

Karen Weigt presents Charles Shoemaker with the WFSC Pres-
ident’s Award.  
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WISCOPEX 2019 PHOTOS 

Aimee & Thomas Devine at the youth and beginners 
table. 

Jay Bigalke presenting a seminar. 

A fantastic display at the youth & beginners table. President Karen Weigt at the registration table. 

Wayne & Dorothy Youngblood prepare their dealer 
booth. 

Tom Tesch at the Wisconsin Postal History Society 
(WPHS) table. 
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Randy Mitmoen (L)  and Stan Rehm peruse silent auc-
tion items. 

Ken Grant presenting a seminar. 

Exhibits Chairman John Pare (L) presents Clarence 
Davis (R) with Most Popular Exhibit Award. 

Larry Nix (L) receives the Best of Show Award from 
Exhibits Chairman John Pare (R). 
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President Karen Weigt called the 88th Annual Business Meeting 
to order at 1 p.m. and read the WFSC invocation. Because 
WFSC Secretary Clarence Davis had recently undergone major 
heart surgery, Karen took over secretary duties and read the 
roll call of clubs. The following list of 11 clubs were represent-
ed with delegates. Each delegate was given a packet containing 
a book titled “A History of Britain in Thirty-Six Postage 
Stamps,” and a “mystery envelope” to use as a gift, prize, auc-
tion lot, etc., at a club meeting. Additional items were an ex-
ample of a bookmark that could be used as a club publicity 
item and a flier explaining an offer of $5 for a one-page Pan-
African exhibit for MILCOPEX. The $5 to be donated to either 
MILCOPEX or the WFSC.  
 
Badger Stamp Club, Baraboo Area Stamp Club, Fond du Lac 
Stamp Club, Green Bay Philatelic Society, Janesville Stamp 
Club, Kettle Moraine Coin and Stamp Club, Milwaukee Philatel-
ic Society, Waukesha County Philatelic Society, Wauwatosa 
Philatelic Society, Wisconsin Postal History Society, Wisconsin 
Valley Philatelic Society. 
 
Treasurer Al Vick reported the WFSC currently consists of 24 
member clubs with a total of 714 individual members.  
 
A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes of 
the 87th Annual Business Meeting held May 5, 2018, at Reeds-
burg, Wis. MOTION PASSED 
 
REPORTS OF OFFICERS 
President – Karen Weigt 
Throughout the past year, Karen presided over all Executive 
Board meetings; had contact with all WFSC officers, com-
mittees and appointees; had contact with many of our WFSC 
clubs in one way or another; staffed the WFSC table at MILCO-
PEX 2018; produced a first-day cover for the Flag Act of 1818 
issue and participated at the ceremony in Appleton, Wis.; pro-
duced the WISCOPEX 2019 logo and cancel for the show cover; 
regularly contributed to !ŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ CŜƴŎŜ tƻǎǘ and assisted 
with its production; started the process of digitizing past news-
letter issues 1979 to 2005; helped coordinate an indexing of 
newsletter issues 1999 to 2018 (plus the 2019 issues to date) 
with indexer, Darlene Waterstreet, of Two Rivers, Wis.; coordi-
nated the WFSC’s show calendar and produced the annual 
show/bourse/club meeting info flier; enjoyed the opportunity 
to work with many Wisconsin philatelists in sustaining the 
WFSC’s standing as a premiere organization. 
 
Due to health issues there were no reports from Vice Presi-
dent Greg Schmidt and Secretary Clarence Davis. 

WFSC ANNUAL BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES 

Treasurer – Al Vick 
During the past year Al maintained the financial management 
of WFSC accounts; prepared quarterly reports for review by 
the Executive Board; prepared the annual report is prepared 
for the Annual Business Meeting, which includes membership 
totals; attended Executive Board meetings and the annual 
meeting; processed and disbursed philatelic donations re-
ceived by the WFSC consistent with Executive Board instruc-
tions; ensured that audits are done every two years (next audit 
will be done early in 2020 for 2018 and 2019 calendar years); 
chaired the Finance Committee; filed annual state and federal 
non-profit corporation returns. 
 
Copies of the January 1 through December 31, 2018 financial 
statement indicating a total balance of ϷммΣомсΦфл were dis-
tributed. A motion was made and seconded to approve the 
financial statement. MOTION PASSED. 

 
CONTINUED ON PAGE 9 

 
 

WISCOPEX 2019 PALMARES 
 
2019 CHAMPION OF CHAMPIONS 

• Administration of U.S. Copyright by the Library of Congress 
1870-1930 – Larry Nix 

BEST OF SHOW 

• Free to All – Public Libraries in Midwestern America Prior 
to 1960 - Larry Nix  

MOST POPULAR EXHIBIT 

• Battleships – Clarence Davis       
1ST PLACE 

• Battleships and American Topical Association First Award - 
Clarence Davis  

• Free to All – Public Libraries in Midwestern America Prior 
to 1960 - Larry NiX 

• 1896 Provisional Issue of Tobago – Michael Sullivan 

• Lost Almost: The Los Alamos, N.M. Post Office and WWII 
and Professional Stamp Experts “It’s not Just a Stamp 
Award - Wayne Youngblood 

2ND PLACE 

• Canadian Foreign Exchange Control and Mail from Canada 
& the U.S. in WWII and AAPE Silver Award of Honor - 
James E. Byrne  

• Stamps That Are More Than Just Paper and Women Exhibi-
tor’s Sterling Achievement Award and WFSC Husak Topical 
Award - Robert Jobe 

WFSC CLUB AWARD FOR MOST EXHIBIT POINTS 

• Badger Stamp Club 
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VP Youth Division – MaryAnn Bowman 
Throughout the past year, MaryAnn offered resources and sup-
port for clubs and individuals with emphasis on local promo-
tions of stamps with youth and beginners - most recently work-
ing with the Northwoods Philatelic Society and “The Stamp 
Network” at Colfax Elementary School; offered guidance to two 
national-level stamp shows regarding activities for their youth 
areas; wrote bi-monthly columns for the ATA and AFDCS with 
ideas, suggestions and activities for youth programming; 
worked up and prepared donations for youth and beginning 
adult outreach programs; solicited monetary donations on be-
half of the ATA for the reprinting of “The Magical World of 
Stamp Collecting.” 
 
Northeast Region VP – Ray Perry 
Ray reported that he visited the Bay de Noc Stamp and Coin 
Club and the Oshkosh Philatelic Society; will attend the annual 
Wisconsin Postal History Society meeting; regularly attended 
his home club Green Bay Philatelic Society meetings; plans to 
visit the Outagamie Philatelic Society; assisted getting back 
issues of !ŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ CŜƴŎŜ tƻǎǘ to Darlene Waterstreet for in-
dexing.  
 
East Central Region VP – Don Kurki 
Don reported that on June 27, 2018, the Sheboygan Stamp 
Club held a program "Stamp Camp for Kids" at Cascade, Wis. 
(he was unable to attend); for October 2018 National Stamp 
Collecting Month, he donated a MNH RW 58 Federal Duck 
stamp to each club in his region for use as a door prize or auc-
tion item; the Fond du Lac Stamp Club celebrated their 87th 
anniversary on March 21, 2019, with guest Wayne Youngblood 
speaking on the topic of the enjoyment of being a member of a 
stamp club. 
 
Central Region VP – Chuck Rebek  
Chuck reported that the Central Wisconsin Stamp Club is active 
with about 15 members at each meeting, where several alter-
nate presenting a program; it sponsors an annual show 
(bourse); has trouble getting kids involved; has a few new 
members but they are older. Chippewa Valley Stamp Club has 
not met at their usual location for two years but occasionally 
meets in members’ homes; have no new members.  Wisconsin 
Valley Philatelic Society membership is steady with six to eight 
attending meetings; added one new member this year; annual 
auction draws best turnout of the year; received a large stamp 
accumulation where members bought some of the material 
and a dealer bought some postcards, which resulted in raising 
$100 for the club and a donation of $450 to the local humane 
society. Lakeland Stamp and Coin Club membership is steady 
but only six to eight attend meetings; attendance increases 
during the summer months; meetings include a 15 to 20 

WFSC ANNUAL BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES 

minute Q & A session and an annual auction in April; sponsor 
an annual show (bourse) in July. 
 
Southeast Region VP – Art Schmitz 
Art has visited the ATA Chapter No. 5, Milwaukee Philatelic 
Society, Wauwatosa Philatelic Society, and Germany Philatelic 
Society (Chapter 18); provided a program for the ATA Chapter 
No. 5; spoke to non-philatelic organizations about stamp col-
lecting and the role of the WFSC; advised some non-collectors 
as to options for disposing of a stamp collection either by sale 
to a dealer who has advertised in !ŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ CŜƴŎŜ tƻǎǘ or do-
nating to the WFSC’s youth program. 
 
Southwest Region VP – John Paré 
John is an active member of the Badger Stamp Club; he has 
attended shows held by the Janesville Stamp Club and the Tri-
State Stamp Club and regularly sees members of the Baraboo 
Area Stamp Club. 
 
REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Publicity and Public Relations Committee – MaryAnn Bowman 
The committee promoted, encouraged, and supported club 
activities through a monthly column, “Connecting with Clubs,” 
appearing in each issue of !ŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ CŜƴŎŜ tƻǎǘ; created an 
illustrated bookmark listing internet addresses for learning 
more about stamp collecting (Great for outreach programs! 
Available on the WFSC website as a free download.); organized 
a philatelic event at the Sturgeon Bay Public Library where 
Cheryl Ganz discussed how every stamp has a story; provided 
WFSC delegates a club gift to be used as a prize, auction item, 
or other incentive as well as an activity to take back for club 
use.; attended and created first-day covers for the Flag Act of 
1818 U.S. Postal Service stamp ceremony in Appleton on June 
9, 2018; staffed a society table at MILCOPEX 2018. 
 
No reports from Finance Committee, Judging Committee, Wis-
consin Stamp Suggestion Committee, Committee on Exhibi-
tions, Bylaws Committee, Hall of Fame Committee. 
 
SPECIAL COMMITTEES/PROJECTS & OTHER APPOINTEES 
Newsletter Editor – Alex Gill 
Alex reported that all is progressing well. The July !¢Ct will 
focus on post-WISCOPEX and, if space allows, will include an 
article about the Richland Center Post Office.; the August-
September issue will be dedicated to MILCOPEX with an article 
about South Africa stamps. Alex will contact other volunteer 
writers for articles for the remainder of 2019 issues. 
 
Advertising Manager – John St. Onge 
John reported we continue to have eight regular !¢Ct advertis-
ers however one is currently dormant and has expressed his  
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desire to have more and better content in !¢Ct before he re-
sumes his ads; our current level of ads seems to be about the 
correct amount for our number of pages; one or two clubs 
have switched from full back page ads for their shows to inter-
nal ads as a cost saving measure; the last Christmas Greetings 
effort was a smash hit bringing in $156 for the December issue. 
 
American Topical Association Rep – Robert J. Mather 
The 2019 APS StampShow/ATA National Topical Stamp Show 
combined events will be Aug. 1-4 in Omaha, Nebraska, at the 
CHO Health Center at 455 N. 10th St. The show hotel is the Hil-
ton Omaha Hotel located at 1001 Cass St. It has an overhead 
walkway to the convention center. Room rates are $138 per 
night. The hotel phone number is 402-998-3400. If driving to 
the show, it is a 7.5- to 8-hour drive. This year marks the 70th 
anniversary of the founding of the ATA by Jerry Husak in 1949. 
Special plans are being made to mark this anniversary at the 
Omaha show. 
 
Webmaster – Greg Riesterer 
Greg reported that wisconsinstamps.org will be used as an ad-
ditional domain. The wfscstamps.org website will undergo 
some changes as it is transitioned to a newer more modern 
platform. 
 
Speakers Bureau Coordinator – Karen Weigt 
Karen is always looking to add to the Speakers Bureau listing, 
which is posted on the WFSC website. See her if you or some-
one you know might be interested in being included on the list.  
Facebook Administrator – Aimée Devine 
The WFSC Facebook page is a great place for clubs to advertise 
their upcoming shows and show covers. Please feel free to 
send information to Aimee Devine 
(spanishmoss72@sbcglobal.net) and she will get it posted for 
you.  
 
No reports from Editorial Advisory Council, Historian, APS 
Rep, Awards Chairman, Website Committee. 
 
OLD BUSINESS – None 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
Bids for Future Conventions – None 
 
Treasury Balance Question 
The Badger Stamp Club delegate related his club’s question as 
to why the WFSC finds it necessary to carry a balance of $9,000 
to $10,000 in its treasury. BSC suggests some of that money 
can be used to benefit clubs and promote philately. Treasurer 
Al Vick responded that it’s only been the past five years or so 
that the WFSC has been receiving donor tax deductible collec-
tions that were broken down into auction lots, with sales bring-
ing more money into the treasury. Without that income, the 
treasury balance would be gradually declining with more gen-
eral expenses than income. New tax laws make it very proba-
ble that collection donations will cease. 

OTHER ACTIONS 
Treasurer Al Vick responded that it’s only been the past five 
years or so that the WFSC has been receiving donor tax de-
ductible collections that were broken down into auction lots, 
with sales bringing more money into the treasury. Without that 
income, the treasury balance would be gradually declining with 
more general expenses than income. New tax laws make it 
very probable that collection donations will cease. 
 
Newsletter Digitizing Project Donation – The delegate from 
the Kettle Moraine Coin and Stamp Club presented the WFSC 
with a check for $115.25 for use in Phase 2 of the newsletter 
digitizing project. 
 
Indexing of Across the Fence/Across the Fence Post 
President Karen Weigt announced that Darlene Waterstreet, of 
Two Rivers, Wis., and a Green Bay Philatelic Society member is 
indexing WFSC newsletters. To date, she has completed a sub-
ject and auction index for issues 1999 to 2019. Karen distribut-
ed sample sections of the indexes that will be placed on the 
WFSC website. Karen also praised Darlene for all her work. 
 
AWARDS 
WFSC 2019 Dealer Recognition Award  
President Karen Weigt announced that Bert Hart, of the Badger 
Stamp Club, Madison, Wis., will receive the award at the 
evening’s Awards Banquet. 
 
President’s Award 
Karen honored Bert Hart, Charles Shoemaker, and Myra Reilly 
or their 18 years of service as !¢Ct distributors. 
 
ELECTION OF OFFICERS – terms beginning 7/1/2019 
Brian J. Liedtke, Chrmn., Nominating Committee, presented a 
slate of candidates to fill the following positions: President 
(Karen Weigt), VP (Brian J. Liedtke), Vice President Youth Divi-
sion (MaryAnn Bowman), Region VPs (Ray Perry, Don Kurki, 
Chuck Rebek, Art Schmitz, and John Paré. On a voice vote, the 
slate of candidates was elected unanimously. 
 
APPOINTMENTS 
President Karen Weigt announced the following committee 
and editor appointments: Standing Committee on Exhibitions 
(Davis/Glenzer/Jobe & Grant), Nominating Committee for 2020 
Convention (Chrmn. Liedtke/Wozniak/Schmidt), Hall of Fame 
Committee (Chrmn. Mather/Paré for Schmidt/Undersander), 
Newsletter Editor (Gill). 
 
CLOSED ALBUMS 
A moment of silence was observed for the following deceased 
within the past year: Don Huebner, Sharon Paetzoid, Ken Coak-
ley, Ken Morton, Frank Bontly, Art Menz. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
A motion was made and passed to adjourn the meeting at 
2:06 p.m. 

mailto:spanishmoss72@sbcglobal.net
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DEVINE TO RECEIVE DTP 
AWARD 

ATTEND MILCOPEX 

      Aimee Devine, former editor of ATFP, 
has been selected to receive the Distin-
guished Topical Philatelist (DTP) award 
from the American Topical Association 
(ATA) at its annual convention in Omaha, 
part of the jointly sponsored APS/ATA exhi-
bition known as StampShow. Although 
Aimee has been a part of organized philate-
ly for less than ten years, her output is unri-
valed. She has been responsible for the 
creation of many free and downloadable 

activities, newsletters, and display modules for youth. Her 
work can be found on on several society websites: the WFSC, 
ATA, APS, and AFDCS. 
 The Wisconsin Federation of Stamp Clubs (WFSC) has a 
youth section devoted to materials for kids, teachers and 
stamp club leaders, and free album pages. Notable is a Power-
Point presentation that directly corresponds to the specific 
criteria (and numbered for easy reference) for the Boy Scout 
Stamp Collecting Merit Badge program. Aimee has even under-
taken larger projects with the ABCs of Wisconsin Stamps, a free 
handout from the WFSC when the APS Stampshow was held in 
Milwaukee. 
 Her activities for the ATA include the quarterly publication 
Topical Tidbits. Each issue focuses on one collecting topic and 
has interesting information and activities to challenge the 
mind. Each issue is archived for reference. She has also created 
over 100 different topical collecting pages by subject matter. 
She has created a downloadable display that useable at stamp 
shows, events, schools, and libraries as a tool to introduce topi-
cal collecting to the public. Most recently, a booklet, the Magi-
cal Kingdom of Stamp Collecting, was created and published at 
Stampshow 2018. It was the first place winner in the C. G. In-
ternational Philatelic Promotion Awards, and is currently being 
reprinted for distribution. 
 Devine has also worked with The American First Day Cover 
Society (AFDCS) by creating several short newsletters, activity 
sheets, and a display module.  Aimee also created some of the 
initial worksheets developed for the American Philatelic Socie-
ty (APS) when it launched its Stamps Teach program.  
 Along project was two age-specific activity booklets devel-
oped for distribution for youth at the 2016 World Stamp Show.  
One publication hƴŜ ²ƻǊƭŘΣ aŀƴȅ {ǘŀƳǇǎ, can be downloaded 
from the WFSC website. 
 Aimee’s work has shown a high level of creativity toward 
making stamp collecting attractive to young people and begin-
ning collectors. Her creative dedicated force has added a new 
dimension to youth philately and helped make the hobby more 
accessible from around the world. Aimee is a member of the 
Janesville Stamp Club, Badger Stamp Club, Rockford Stamp 
Club and ATA Chapter 5 (Milwaukee). 

Below is a partial listing of programs that are being planned for 
Milcopex 2019. Others will be announced at a later date. Many 
of the presentations will compliment the Pan-African exhibits 
and the 50th Anniversary Celebration of the Christmas Philatel-
ic Club. Check the Milcopex website for up to date information 
as well as dates and times. THURSDAY:  APS On-the-Road 
Course - All day event with Gary Loew.  Only $25 for APS mem-
bers.  Introduction to the Seaposts: Ship Letters, Packet Mail, 
Paquebots and More. 
 

• Bechuanaland - Peter Thy 

• Buying on HipStamp! 

• Christmas with a Non-Christmas Collector - Richard Marto-
relli 

• Create Your Own Specialized Catalog Numbering System 
(for difficult countries) - Van Siegling 

• Expertizing: Why Every Stamp & Cover Collector Should 
Care - Gary Loew 

• Fun with French Congo’s 1900 Pictorial Issue - Ken 
Nilsestuen 

• I’ll Be Home for Christmas Seals - Milt Wirth 

• Imperial Airways, England - Africa First Flights 1931 - 1932 - 
Walter Herdzik 

• Polish Refugees in Africa, World War II - Regis Hoffman 

• Presenting BIAFRA, Printing and Plate Flaws and ALL - Van 
Siegling 

• Solving the Mystery of Specimen Stamp Irregular Blocks - 
Gary Loew 

• South African Airletters and Aerogrammes - Gary Brown 

• Southern African Pioneers in World War II - Peter Thy 

• Stamps...Who Needs Them?  Lessons Learned on the De-
velopment of Typologies and Cataloguing the Non-
Stamped Postal History of Botswana - Gordon Smith 

• Stamps & Postal History of the British Colony of Natal - 
Keith Klugman 

• Want to Sell Online? - HipStamp 

www.foxriverstamps.com   
www.foxriverstamps.com   
www.foxriverstamps.com   
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July 13, 2019   Bay de Noc Stamp & 
        Coin Show 
Bay de Noc Stamp and Coin Club. 
Bourse only. Bay College, 2000 N. 30th 
St., Joseph Heirman Bldg., Rm. 952 
(accessed from Danforth Rd.), Escanaba, 
MI. Sat. 10a-3p EDT. 
C: Richard Reiffers 906-233-9261 
E. rgrpaperboy@earthlink.net 
 
July 27, 2019      Lakeland Coin & Stamp 
         Club Summer Show 
Lakeland Stamp & Coin Club. Bourse 
only. Woodruff Town Hall, Hwy. 47E., 
Woodruff, WI. Sat. 9a-2p. 
C: Dean Martin 715-356-9453, P.O.B. 
202, Woodruff, WI 54568 
 
September 20-22  MILCOPEX 2019 
Milwaukee Philatelic Society. Judged 
exhibits, seminars, and bourse. Crowne 
Plaza Milwaukee Airport, 6401 S. 13th 
St., Milwaukee, WI. www.milcopex.org. 
 
September 21  OUTAPEX 2019 
Outagamie Philatelic Society. Bourse 
only. Fox Valley Lutheran High School, 
5300 N. Meade Street, Appleton, WI. 
Sat. 10a-4p. 
C: Corey Gertner 920-257-4028 
E: clgertner@digitalsilk.net 
 
October 5      CENWISPEX 2019 
Central Wisconsin Stamp Club. Exhibits 
and bourse. Holiday Inn Stevens Point, 
1001 Amber Ave., Stevens Point, WI. 
Sat. 10a-4p. 
C: J.D. Manville 715-341-5555 
E: jadeco@charter.net 
 
October 12      Monroe Stamp &  
     Postcard Club Show 
Monroe Stamp & Postcard Club. Bourse 
only. 18 & 8 Building, 1802 18th Ave., 
Monroe, WI. Sat. 9a-2:30p. 
C: Randy Riese 608-558-6430 
E: rdriese@tds.net 
 
 

July 6-7, 2019  MSDA Milwaukee Show 
Midwest Stamp Dealers Association, 
bourse only. Crowne Plaza Milwaukee 
Airport, 6401 So. 13th St., Milwaukee, 
WI. Sat. 10a-5p, Sun. 10a-3p. 
 
July 27-28, 2019      MSDA Spring Show 
Midwest Stamp Dealers Association, 
bourse only. Ramada Plaza North 
Shore, 1090 So. Milwaukee Ave., 
Wheeling, IL. Sat. 10a-5p, Sun. 10a-3p. 
 
July 19-21     Minnesota Stamp Expo 
Maplewood Stamp Club, Twin City Phil. 
Soc., Lake Minnetonka Stamp Club, 
Minn. Stamp Dealers Assoc. Judged 
exhibits, seminars, and bourse. Crystal 
Community Center, 4800 N. Douglas 
Dr. North, Crystal, MN. Fri. 10a-6p, Sat. 
10a-5p, 10a-4p. 

October 19-20       TOSAPEX 2019 
Wauwatosa Philatelic Society. Bourse 
only. NEW LOCATION: St. Francis Lions 
Community Center, 3476 E. Howard 
Ave., St. Francis, WI. Sat. 10a-5p, Sun. 
10a-3p. 
C: Gerard Madritsch 
E: gmadritsch@hotmail.com 
 
October 26  Tri-State Stamp Expo 
Tri-State Stamp Club. Bourse and ex-
hibits. Northeast Iowa Community 
College, 8342 NICC Dr., Peosta, IA.  Sat. 
9a-3p. 
C: Pfohl’s Stamps 563-582-6247 
E: pfohlsinc@fbx.com 
 
November 9   Oshkosh Stamp Bourse 
Oshkosh Philatelic Society. Bourse on-
ly. Elk’s Club, 175 W. Fernau Ave, Osh-
kosh, WI. Sat. 9a-3p. 
C: Dave Carney 920-750-3117 
E: dcaarney1@new.rr.com 


